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1. Welcome and apologies

1. Jill Vickerman (JV) welcomed people to the meeting and noted apologies from Bob Elliot, Helene Irvine, Craig Marriott, Ian McDonald, Gerry O’Brien, Robbie Pearson, and Sarah Taylor. She welcomed Alan Gray to the subgroup, who replaced his predecessor at NHS Grampian. 

2. Minutes of previous meeting
2. JV took the subgroup through the minutes of the previous meeting. These were agreed as an accurate record and accepted by the subgroup.

3. Remit and terms of reference

3. Iain Pearce (IP) introduced this paper. This set out the revised remit and terms of reference for the subgroup, which had some small textual changes as discussed at the previous meeting. The subgroup agreed this draft of the remit and terms of reference.
4. Annie Ingram (AI) noted that the list of membership in the paper would need to be updated to reflect the arrival of Alan Gray (AG). She also queried whether AG would be a member of TAGRA, as his predecessor had been, and AG confirmed that this would be the case.
Action 1: IP to update membership accordingly
5. Angela Campbell (AC) provided an update to the group on the discussion that TAGRA had had at its August meeting of the work of the subgroup. She noted that TAGRA had welcomed the work of the group and was pleased with its progress. TAGRA had suggested that some comparison work be carried out to look at how other countries dealt with funding remote and rural healthcare.
6. Paddy Luo-Hopkins (PL) noted that he had discussed this with the Director of Finance in NHS Highland, who had expressed concerns regarding the comparability of systems in different countries. AI noted that the Remote and Rural Implementation Group had considered this issue, looking at countries such as Norway, and confirmed that it had been very difficult to compare funding due to differences in healthcare systems. She noted that the Rural General Hospital concept seemed unique to Scotland.

7. JV wondered whether it would be worth considering, rather than looking at all aspects of international approaches to funding across different geographic areas, it might be worth investigating whether any other countries used the approach being considered by the subgroup, which was that of having a ‘core’ element of funding allocated amongst boards to reflect fixed costs.

Action 2: IP to investigate international comparisons
8. AC also noted that, following discussion at TAGRA, it was planned that the chairs of the subgroup would be invited to TAGRA to give updates on their work. JV thought this would be appropriate, and suggested it would be a good idea for a representative of the service also to attend. AI suggested that it would be useful for the subgroup to see the papers which were being submitted to TAGRA providing updates on their work.
4. Work plan
9. IP introduced this paper, which set out a draft timescale and key milestones for the work of the subgroup. The intention was to conclude the work of the subgroup by April 2012. Allowing for time to have consultation on the group’s work, incorporate feedback, and write up recommendations, it was intended that the bulk of the analysis would have to be completed by January/February. IP noted that in order to free up resources to take forward future items on the work plan, a line would have to be drawn to some degree under current items of work.
10. AI agreed that consultation would be very important. She suggested that it would be worth presenting the recommendations of the group to the regional planning groups: for the North of Scotland, the West of Scotland, and the South East; Directors of Finance; and potentially also Directors of Planning. It was agreed to contact these groups and try and find slots for presentation around February.

Action 3: ASD to contact appropriate groups for update on work
11. PL queried what would happen if these groups expressed discontent with the subgroup’s recommendations. JV said that she could envisage two scenarios: either the subgroup was confident in its work and retained its recommendations, but noted to TAGRA that there had been disagreement over them, or the subgroup would attempt to update its work to reflect any concerns raised. She noted that it may be that the subgroup would have to recommend that work continue in particular areas.

12. AI noted that, whilst she supported the work plan, the greatest risk was associated with GP out of hours services. This was due to the fact that the group was less familiar with this aspect of the service, and so it was more difficult to plan for the difficulties that might be encountered.

13. The group agreed to the proposed work plan.

5. Scottish Distant Islands Allowance
14. IP introduced this paper, which set out built on the previous analysis of the Scottish Distant Islands Allowance (SDIA) in three ways. Firstly, it sought to identify how much of the cost difference between SDIA and non-SDIA islands could be explained by SDIA itself; secondly, it proposed a methodology to simplify the urban rural classification; and finally, it introduced an adjustment to reflect the different rates of SDIA in different NHS Boards.

15. The issue of the cost difference between SDIA and non-SDIA islands was investigated by using a crude adjustment to remove SDIA costs from the formula, and looking at how much the cost difference reduced. This found that removing SDIA as expected reduced the gap, but the gap between the two categories remained at at least 9%, down from at least 12%.

16. JV noted that this implied that there was a difference in underlying cost between SDIA and non‑SDIA islands, which was reassuring as this was part of the rationale behind the SDIA. AI noted that this was likely reflecting the different service costs imposed upon these areas by scale and geography.

17. IP then outlined the changes to the urban rural classification, which reduced the number of categories from 12 in the previous analysis to 8 by creating a single zone to replace the current two SDIA island zones, and then a single zone combining very remote mainland and the remaining non-SDIA islands. This had a -0.1% impact on the target shares of NHS Highland, Orkney, Shetland, and Western Isles. IP stated that this was primarily due to rescaling effects within the calculations, and that analytically there was no real difference between the two. He expressed a preference for the newer classification, which was simpler, should prove more stable by virtue of having larger zones, and may also help reduce perverse incentives. Several members of the subgroup expressed concern over the face validity of the approach, however, as it combined mainland and rural areas in one zone. IP noted that the analysis could be changed to split these out again and move to a 9 category classification; however, he cautioned that this would most likely have no impact on the final results.
18. The final element of the analysis was to introduce an adjustment reflecting the different rates of SDIA in the NHS Boards. This had the effect to redistribute funding toward NHS Shetland, which had the highest rate of SDIA, and away from the other boards.

19. There was some discussion over the final results of the analysis. As with previous analysis, the was an increase in funding to the wholly island boards, at the expense of NHS Highland and Ayrshire & Arran. The wholly mainland boards also saw a slight increase, due to the fact that they contained areas which had previously been assessed as having lower unavoidable costs than all the islands in Highland, now had some areas which were assessed as having relatively higher cost than the non-SDIA islands.

20. Although the subgroup accepted the principle of the proposed changes, several members of the subgroup expressed concern over the face validity of the outcomes, particularly over the increases to the mainland boards when their cost assessment was unchanged. It was queried whether it would be possible to adjust the formula to hold the allocations of the wholly mainland boards constant, and redistribute these effects back to the boards losing out. IP noted that it would be difficult to do this within a formula, but potentially one-off transitional arrangements could be made during the annual budget agreement process.

21. It was agreed that it would be better to await the results of other areas of the subgroup’s work, so that the cumulative impact on the different boards could be seen, rather than undertake further work on the SDIA at this time.

6. De minimis costs
22. IP provided an update on the work on de minimis costs. Following discussion with a quorum of subgroup members, it had been agreed to focus on the definitions of services set out in the Delivering for Remote and Rural Healthcare report.
23. AI welcomed the approach set out in the paper, although it was agreed that there should be some changes to the costs used within the calculations. AI recommended that the national nursing workforce planning of nurse per beds be used. Sheena MacDonald (SM) noted that the figure of 14 beds was one that NHS Borders had produced as being for the smallest practical ward size, and AI agreed that it would be difficult to go below this.
24. PL queried the coverage of the current costing, noting that obstetrics was not covered. It was agreed that the coverage could be expanded further. The subgroup agreed that further work would be undertaken on coverage and refining the cost assumptions.
Action 4: IP to liaise with subgroup members as appropriate to update cost assumptions
25. IP noted that a separate issue from calculating de minimis costs was translating them into allocations. He had included an example approach in the paper, using an assumption that each NHS Board requires at least one hospital. The implication of this approach was that the smaller boards gained additional funding at the expense of the larger boards. AI and PL supported this approach, feeling that it was a transparent and simple mechanism, and that more complicated approaches would be in danger of simply replicating the current formula‑based funding. As a new member of the group, who was not yet fully familiar with the previous work and context, AG felt it would be appropriate for him to consider the approach in more detail before endorsing it. Those present agreed that the decision to use one hospital per board as the basis of allocations would have a strong impact on the final results, and therefore it was important to request the views of all members not present on the topic.
Action 5: IP to contact all subgroup members for views on the approach
26. JV queried whether there were any other costs that members felt should be included as de minimis, giving the example of NHS board headquarters, or chief executives. AI counselled against this approach, saying that the advantage of the current approach was that it was about providing patient access to services, and that whilst some services had to be provided locally, board headquarters could in fact be managed differently.
7. Any other business
27. Marion Fordham (MF) queried the planned future meeting dates, noting that she would be unable to attend any of them. JV agreed that there were challenges in setting meeting dates, and that they could be revisited.

Action 6: ASD to liaise with members regarding availability for future meeting dates
28. PL noted the continued absence of an academic on the subgroup. AC agreed that this was regrettable that the HERU representative had been unable to contribute to the subgroup thus far. It was agreed that this could be taken up alongside the consideration of future meeting dates.

29. JV thanked the subgroup for their contribution and brought the meeting to a close. The date of the next meeting was set for November 22nd. 
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